

# FMSO's Military DIME (M-DIME) Research Project

Tracking Russian and Chinese military influence in states around the world

# Instruments of Chinese Military Influence in Burkina Faso

Lucas Winter<sup>a</sup>, Jason Warner<sup>b</sup>, and Amelia Cheatham<sup>c</sup>



January 2024

U.S. Army
Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO)
Training and Doctrine Command (TRADOC) G2

## **OVERVIEW OF FMSO'S M-DIME RESEARCH PROJECT**

The Military DIME (M-DIME) Research Project is a dynamic effort from researchers at the U.S. Army Training and Doctrine Command's Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO). Its goal is to provide Army leaders with a clear, comparative understanding of how China and Russia employ instruments of national power to obtain military influence around the world. The M-DIME framework is derived from the "DIME" concept, which classes instruments of national power into four types: Diplomatic, Informational, Military, and Economic. Based on this concept, the M-DIME framework gives more narrow attention to the instruments that China and Russia employ to gain military influence in third-party countries.

The M-DIME framework's purpose is to track and analyze the military influence of "Benefactor" countries (i.e. China and Russia) in select "Recipient" countries in Africa, Latin America, the Middle East, and South and Southeast Asia. Benefactor countries are assumed to engage in activities that result in them having increased military influence in Recipient countries to gain leverage over global rivals, competitors, and adversaries; for China and Russia, this means the United States. Within this framework, "military influence" is defined as the ability of a Benefactor country to shape or alter the attitudes, behaviors, and capabilities of actors within—and entities associated with—the armed forces of Recipient countries.

The M-DIME framework identifies 12 distinct instruments of national power employed by Benefactor countries to gain military influence in Recipient countries, three for each of the DIME categories. They are as follows:

#### **DIPLOMATIC INSTRUMENTS**

- D1 Defense-Related Diplomacy
- D2 International Military Education and Training
- D3 Soft Power Activities

#### **MILITARY INSTRUMENTS**

- M1 Formal Bilateral Military Engagements
- M2 Shared Informal/Multilateral Military Engagements
- M3 Defense/Security Pacts and Agreements

#### **INFORMATIONAL INSTRUMENTS**

- Cultural and Media Outreach, Collaboration and Alignment
- I2 Information and Communications Technology (ICT) Support
- Cooperation in Military
  Intelligence and Communications

#### **ECONOMIC INSTRUMENTS**

- E1 Arms Transfers
- E2 Technology-Sharing and Joint Production Agreements
- E3 Trade and Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors

M-DIME analysis is based on qualitative assessments of Benefactor influence in Recipient countries along each of the 12 M-DIME instruments of influence. These assessments are made for the Benefactor's *Current Influence* (assessed as *Very High, High, Medium, Low, Very Low,* or *Unobserved*) and *Projected Influence* (assessed as *Increasing, Steady, Decreasing,* or *Unknown*). Current assessments are made based on activities from 2012 to the present, while future assessments are three-year forecasts.

The bulk of activities considered in the M-DIME Research Project involve members of the armed forces or defense sector personnel in both Benefactor and Recipient countries. Such activities include formal and informal military-to-military diplomacy, security cooperation engagements, and arms transfers. However, the M-DIME Research Project also tracks and analyzes Chinese and Russian activities that employ non-military instruments of influence but ultimately bear on the decision-making and capabilities of the Recipient country's armed forces. Such activities include Chinese and Russian collaboration with Benefactor states in media, communications technology, and strategic sectors.

The M-DIME Research Project's findings are derived from open-source research. Each M-DIME product is produced with the collaboration of analysts from across FMSO, frequently with the assistance of non-Department of Defense subject matter experts coming from academia, think tanks, and the private sector. Given its basis in open-source research, the M-DIME Research Project has an inherent limitation. It cannot track Chinese and Russian military influence activities that are deliberately kept secret. Consequently, assessments of Chinese and Russian influence based on instruments for which secrecy is important or where information would typically be classified by the Benefactor or Recipient countries—for instance, military-technology sharing or intelligence collaboration—are acknowledged to be made with low confidence. In certain cases, assessments are not made where open-source data is considered inconclusive.

In sum, the M-DIME Research Project is a tool for U.S. Army and U.S. Government personnel to better understand the instruments of national power employed by China and Russia to gain global military influence and the impact these activities have on U.S. national security interests. Over time, FMSO will expand the body of research and assessments based on this framework, increasing its comparative value across Benefactor and Recipient countries.

### **KEY ASSESSMENTS**

**China's current M-DIME influence in Burkina Faso is assessed as Low.** Some of the most important instruments for China's influence in Burkina Faso include:



- Information and Communications Technology (ICT) Sector Support (I2). Chinese banks and companies have financed and helped implement high-profile ICT projects in Burkina Faso. This reflects China's foreign policy emphasis on development and Beijing's use of its technological prowess to consolidate militarily relevant influence.
- Trade and Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors (E3). China is a top trading partner for Burkina Faso, and the countries have a significant exchange in minerals. Though not overtly military-related, this trade supports China's use of "economic power to coerce countries," which the United States deems a security concern.

**China's projected M-DIME influence in Burkina Faso is assessed as Steady.** Some of the most important instruments for China's future influence in Burkina Faso include:

- **Cultural and Media Outreach, Influence and Alignment (I1).** China's influence will likely rise as Burkinabé public approval grows and China enjoys dividends from activities like local media engagement and the Confucius Institute in Bobo-Dioulasso. This may further undercut Burkinabé engagement with the United States and its democratic partners, including in the security realm.
- Trade and Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors (E3). The countries have signaled interest in greater trade and strategic sector cooperation, as illustrated by China's recent removal of tariffs on most Burkinabé goods. Deeper ties in this instrument may give China, the economic heavyweight, greater leverage in Burkina Faso.

DIP	LOMATIC	C / INFO	RMATIO	N			MILITARY	/ / ECONOM	IC	
	D1	Defens	Defense-Related Diplomacy				M1		teral Military gements	
	D2		International Military Education and Training				M2		nal/Multilateral ngagements	
	D3	Sof	Soft Power Activities						Defense/Security Pacts and Agreements	
	11		Cultural/Media Outreach, Collaboration, Alignment					Arms T	Arms Transfers	
	12		Information/Communications Technology Support				<b>E2</b>	Technology-Sharing, Joint Production Agreements		
	13		Cooperation in Military Intelligence/Communications				<b>E3</b>	Trade/Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors		
	CUR	RENT DEGRE	E OF INFLUEN	ICE			PROJECTED	FUTURE DEGREE O	F INFLUENCE	
/ery High	High	Medium	Low	Very Low		None/ observed	Increasing	Steady <b>Steady</b>	Decreasing	

## INTRODUCTION TO CHINA-BURKINA FASO MILITARY RELATIONS

Burkina Faso and China for decades have had an erratic diplomatic relationship that has impeded military partnership. Since the 1960s, Ouagadougou has wavered between recognizing Beijing and Taipei three times. This so-called "yo-yo diplomacy" is seemingly the result of Burkina Faso's tendency to choose partners based on their willingness to help resolve domestic Burkinabé crises.<sup>2</sup> Between 1994 and 2018, Burkina Faso and Taiwan maintained diplomatic relations and security cooperation, including meetings between their heads of state and International Military Education and Training (IMET) programs.<sup>3,4</sup> Given the acrimonious nature of Taiwan-China relations, in practice, this meant Burkina Faso was militarily aligned against China. In 2018, Burkina Faso cut ties with Taiwan and re-established relations with China. Beijing had reportedly denied development and security assistance to Ouagadougou because of its relations with Taipei.<sup>6,7</sup> Since the restoration of diplomatic ties, Burkina Faso and China appear to have deepened their military relationship, including through IMET and multilateral fora like the G5 Sahel Joint Force.<sup>8,9</sup> However, open-source information reveals little activity in their military partnership, with no bilateral engagement identified in areas like intelligence sharing, military training, and joint operations. China issued restrained statements following the January 2022 and September 2022 coup d'états in Burkina Faso, which has spent most of its history under military rule. 10,11,12 Beijing's response may reflect its limited strategic interests in Burkina Faso and its principle of non-interference in other states' affairs. 13 Still, Burkina Faso's political volatility, ongoing military rule, and recent surge in military expenditures may create opportunities for Chinese military influence.14

According to the 2022 U.S. National Security Strategy, the United States perceives Africa as a "major geopolitical force" given its rapid population growth

and importance to core interests like climate change, pandemic control, and counterterrorism. 15 Seeking to combat terrorism in the Sahel, the United States funded, trained, and armed Burkinabé forces beginning in 2009.16 The 2022 coups, however, dampened the bilateral relationship; the United States condemned these events and declined to invite Burkina Faso to last year's U.S.-Africa Leaders Summit. 17,18,19 In contrast, China has maintained broad engagement with successive Burkinabé governments, seeking influence in multiple, military-relevant areas. China's interest in Burkina Faso also likely reflects its strategic objective of invalidating Taiwan as a global player. Washington sees Beijing as its only adversary with both the intent and capability to "reshape the international order."20 The United States thus has an interest in countering China's "significantly increased engagement" with African countries like Burkina Faso to prevent the spread of authoritarianism.<sup>21,22</sup> Specifically, the 2022 National Defense Strategy pledges to help "disrupt malign PRC...activities on the continent."23

BURKINA FASO AT A GLANCE						
Capital	Ouagadougou					
Population	22,489,126 (2023 estimate) <sup>24</sup>					
GDP per Capita	\$2,200 (2021 estimate) <sup>25</sup>					
Head of Government	Prime Minister Apollinaire Joachim Kyélem de Tambèla <sup>26</sup>					
Head of State	Captain Ibrahim Traore <sup>27</sup>					
Minister of Defense	Colonel Kassoum Coulibaly <sup>28</sup>					
Chief of General Staff	Brigadier General Célestin Simporé <sup>29</sup>					
Military Expenditure (total)	\$562.58 million (2022 estimate) <sup>30</sup>					
Military Expenditure (% of GDP)	3.1% (2022 estimate) <sup>31</sup>					
Armed Service Branches	Armed Forces of Burkina Faso (FABF), a.k.a. National Armed Forces (FAN), a.k.a. Defense and Security Forces (Forces de Défense et de Sécurité or FDS): Army of Burkina Faso (L'Armee de Terre, LAT), Air Force of Burkina Faso (Force Aerienne de Burkina Faso), National Gendarmerie, National Fire Brigade (Brigade Nationale de Sapeurs-Pompiers or BNSP); Homeland Defense Volunteers (Forcés de Volontaires de Défense pour la Patrie or VDP)  Ministry of Territorial Administration, Decentralization and Security (Ministère de l'Administration Territoriale, de la Décentralisation et de la Sécurité): National Police (2023) <sup>32</sup>					
Active Armed Forces Personnel	14,000 (2023 estimate) <sup>33</sup>					

# **D** - Diplomatic Influence

China's use of diplomatic instruments to gain military influence in Burkina Faso is limited in its significance. China has trained some Burkinabé military personnel, though the volume and frequency of this type of engagement is unknown. Furthermore, China has not made high-level security visits to Burkina Faso. China's most consistent influence efforts via this instrument have been multilateral sporting events.



#### D1 - Defense-Related Diplomacy

Current Influence: Very Low

Projected Influence: Steady

- Chinese and Burkinabé heads of state have met only once since 2012.
  - » In 2018, former Burkinabé President Roch Marc Christian Kaboré met Chinese President Xi Jinping in Beijing.<sup>34</sup> Xi reportedly expressed support for Burkina Faso's counterterrorism and stabilization efforts.<sup>35</sup> This meeting occurred prior to a multilateral summit attended by other African heads of state, thus limiting its significance.
- High-level Chinese defense sector personnel have not made public visits to Burkina Faso since 2012.
  - » The only potential example of Chinese defense diplomacy is a 2019 report that personnel from China's Ministry of National Defense visited Burkina Faso.<sup>36</sup> No further details were found.
  - » In contrast, Chinese military personnel have made senior-level visits or naval port calls to other West African countries—including Ghana, Mali, Nigeria, and Togo—during the same period.<sup>37</sup>
- There is no indication that Chinese attempts at influence via this instrument will increase in the next three years. Yet, a further decrease is unlikely given the current low volume of activity.
  - » The meeting between Kaboré and Xi appeared to mark the restoration of diplomatic relations, which might suggest an increase in such visits.<sup>38</sup> However, no additional marquee events are anticipated.



#### **D2 - International Military Education and Training**

**Current Influence: Low** 

Future Influence: Steady

- China appears to have educated some Burkinabé forces, including at its military academies, though little
  is known about the volume, frequency, and specific types of engagement.
  - » As of 2022, there were reportedly 72 scholarships for "Burkinabe students and government representatives to attend military academies in China." It is unclear whether these were a one-time occurrence or are recurring.
  - » In a 2020 op-ed for China Military Online, an officer in the Burkina Faso Armed Forces described his experience at the PLA Army Engineering University, praising China's development model.
  - » In 2019, a Chinese official stated "we…train Burkinabè officers and soldiers," though he did not specify the number of personnel or type of training.<sup>42</sup>
- China planned as of 2020 to increase training of Burkinabé armed forces, but there are no indications this occurred, suggesting Chinese attempts at influence via this instrument are likely to remain steady in the next three years.
  - » In 2020, China expressed its intent to increase counterterrorism coordination with Burkina Faso through personnel training.<sup>43</sup>





#### **D3 - Soft Power Activities**

**Current Influence: Low** 

#### **Projected Influence: Increasing**

- Chinese and Burkinabé forces have participated in the same military sporting events. Yet, the routine
  and multilateral nature of these engagements limits China's ability to consolidate influence. They are
  thus minimally significant.
  - » Most notably, in 2019, a Burkinabé delegation traveled to China for the 7th International Military Sports Council Military World Games.<sup>44</sup>
  - » Burkina Faso and China jointly participated in additional military sporting events in 2015 and 2022. 45,46
- Chinese and Burkinabé military personnel may have jointly undertaken humanitarian activities through the United Nations Multidimensional Integrated Stabilization Mission in Mali (MINUSMA), but their degree of interaction in the context of the mission is unknown.
  - » As of May 2023, Burkinabé and Chinese military personnel were both serving as MINUSMA peacekeepers. 47
- Chinese influence via this instrument will likely remain limited over the next three years, especially given MINUSMA's end. Yet, the possible establishment of a Burkinabé military mission in Beijing may increase Chinese influence over the next three years.
  - » The UN Security Council did not renew MINUSMA's mandate in June 2023, and peacekeepers will withdraw by the end of the year. 48 This will likely impede the two militaries' future interactions.
  - » In 2020, Ouagadougou said it was "opening...a military mission in Beijing." This project's status is unclear.



## I - Informational Influence

China increasingly uses informational instruments to gain militarily-relevant influence in Burkina Faso with notable success. Beijing has sought to expand its military influence via informational instruments since Ouagadougou realigned diplomatically with China in 2018. China's efforts include materially supporting Burkinabé media, backing ICT projects, and opening a Confucius Institute. Burkinabé public approval of China is high.



11 - Cultural and Media Outreach, Collaboration and Alignment

**Current Influence: Low** 

Future Influence: Increasing

- China has engaged with and supported Burkinabé news outlets, even suggesting that local media would disseminate its "voice."
  - » Chinese officials have given interviews to Burkinabé news outlets and met with state media about unspecified "cooperation." 50,51
  - » In 2020, China donated equipment to a local radio station it said would "actively convey the good voice of China."<sup>52</sup>
  - » In 2018, Burkinabé journalists trained in China.<sup>53</sup>
- Chinese efforts at influence via this instrument will likely increase over the next three years given rising Burkinabé public approval. Chinese investments in media and a Confucius Institute may also yield dividends in influence.
  - » In 2019, 80 percent of Burkinabés said Chinese economic and political influence was "somewhat positive" or "very positive." This is a slight increase from 2015.
  - » Between 2015 and 2019, there was a 21 percent rise in Burkinabés choosing China's development model over the U.S. one.<sup>55</sup>
  - » China has one Confucius Institute in Burkina Faso, which opened in 2019. 56,57,58



12 - Information and Communications Technology (ICT) Sector Support

Current Influence: High

Future Influence: Increasing

- Chinese entities have long been part of the Burkinabé telecommunications sector. They recently gained prominence through high-profile ICT projects.
  - » At least two Chinese ICT companies—Huawei and ZTE—have operated in Burkina Faso since before 2012.<sup>59</sup> The Bank of China, Eximbank of China, and China International Telecommunication Construction Corporation have participated in recent Burkinabé ICT projects.<sup>60,61</sup>
  - » Most notably, in 2021, officials unveiled "Smart Burkina," a \$94 million project to address terrorism and organized crime.<sup>62,63</sup> Backed by Chinese partners, Smart Burkina includes installing 900 surveillance cameras and fiber optic networks.<sup>64</sup>
- Burkina Faso has engaged multilaterally with China on ICT issues, and there has been bilateral follow-through on broad pledges made at the Forum on China-Africa Cooperation (FOCAC).
  - » In 2018 and 2021, FOCAC attendees issued action plans that include ICT cooperation in both commercial and security areas. 65,66
  - » At the 2018 FOCAC conference, China pledged to "support African countries in building 'smart cities' and enhancing the role of ICT in safeguarding public security." Three years later, officials announced the China-backed "Smart Burkina" project.<sup>68</sup>
- Longstanding collaboration and successful implementation of ongoing projects in the ICT sector could increase Chinese militarily-relevant influence in Burkina Faso over the next three years.





13 - Cooperation in Military Intelligence and Communications

Current Influence: Unobserved Future Influence: Unknown

• There is no publicly available information about Chinese attempts to cooperate with Burkina Faso in military intelligence and communications.

- » The most relevant information available is that China reportedly gave security-related "equipment" to G5 Sahel members like Burkina Faso.<sup>69</sup> It is unclear whether this included equipment related to military intelligence and communications.
- Projected Chinese influence via this instrument is unknown because of the lack of observed activities.



# **M** - Military Influence

China's use of military instruments to gain military influence in Burkina Faso is limited in its effectiveness. No clear evidence exists of bilateral military activities between the two countries. Instead, Chinese use of military influence instruments in Burkina Faso occurs through multilateral fora like the G5 Sahel, MINUSMA, and FOCAC. The involvement of other actors in these engagements, however, limits China's ability to directly influence Burkina Faso.



#### M1: Formal Bilateral Military Engagements

**Current Influence: Unobserved** 

Future Influence: Unknown

- There is no clear evidence of Chinese efforts at military influence via formal bilateral military engagements since 2012.
- Projected Chinese influence via this instrument is unknown because of the lack of observed activities.



#### M2: Shared Informal/Multilateral Military Engagements

Current Influence: Low

**Projected Influence: Decreasing** 

- China has repeatedly promised aid to the G5 Sahel, a multilateral grouping that includes Burkina Faso, to address terrorism in West Africa. The current volume and type of assistance, as well as delivery mechanisms, are unclear.
  - » In 2021, a Chinese official pledged to continue aid for the G5 Sahel Joint Force "through bilateral channels." This implies possible direct coordination between China and Burkina Faso.
  - » In 2019, China promised approximately \$45 million in assistance to the G5 Sahel Joint Force. This reportedly included \$7 million in "arms & equipment" for each member state, including Burkina Faso. To
- Chinese and Burkinabé forces have collaborated as peacekeepers, likely in a tactical capacity, though open-source research could not confirm this.
  - » It is probable that Chinese and Burkinabé peacekeepers have cooperated operationally in MINUSMA given the mission's highly tactical nature.<sup>73</sup>
- MINUSMA's confirmed closure is likely to decrease China's ability to exert operational military influence via this instrument over the next three years. Yet, broad security goals articulated in a "vision" statement about China-Africa relations could reinvigorate multilateral military engagement.
  - » Continued security coordination is included in the multilateral "China-Africa Cooperation Vision 2035," which emerged out of the 2021 FOCAC forum.<sup>74</sup> However, this document does not specifically mention Burkina Faso or the G5 Sahel.



#### **M3: Defense/Security Pacts and Agreements**

Current Influence: Very Low

Projected Influence: Increasing

- China and Burkina Faso lack bilateral defense or security cooperation agreements. Still, they have made multilateral pledges in China-organized fora, and there is some evidence of follow-through.
  - » In 2021, FOCAC attendees included various security cooperation pledges and priorities in their "Dakar Action Plan," "Dakar Declaration," and "China-Africa Cooperation Vision 2035." Beijing has reported various follow-up actions to the 2021 meeting, including the "continued" provision of "military aid to countries in Sahel." Burkina Faso was not specifically mentioned.
  - » In 2018, FOCAC attendees included various security cooperation pledges in their "Beijing Action Plan" and "Beijing Declaration." As an outcome of the 2018 meeting, Beijing has reported "deeper" China-Africa security cooperation, including in areas relevant to Burkina Faso like the G5 Sahel Joint Force and UN peacekeeping operations.
- Chinese use of this instrument for military influence in Burkina Faso may increase over the next three years through additional multilateral pledges, though the depth of these potential agreements is questionable.
  - » The 2024 FOCAC event will likely result in new multilateral security pledges. However, these may largely replicate those from 2018 and 2021, which are broad and probably largely symbolic.



## E - Economic Influence

China has exerted significant, militarily-relevant influence in Burkina Faso through the economic category as a whole, though its efforts are not evenly distributed across instruments and have been uneven. China's primary military-adjacent economic influences in Burkina Faso occur through trade, including in the strategic sector of mining. Chinese arms transfers to Burkina Faso are minimal, and there is no open-source evidence of tech-sharing or joint production agreements.



#### **E1: Arms Transfers**

Current Influence: Very Low

- Projected Influence: Steady
- China has consistently sold Burkina Faso weapons, though these shipments have been very low-value.
  - » China exported weapons and related goods to Burkina Faso in most years since 2012, with annual trade values between \$574 and roughly \$25,000.82,83
  - » It is unclear if these arms were for military use. Given import restrictions, it seems likely they were for defensive, security, or peace operations.<sup>84</sup>
- Limited data and a historically non-linear trendline make it difficult to predict how Chinese arms transfers may change over the next three years. A decrease in the current low-level exchange is unlikely to substantially reduce Chinese influence over Burkina Faso. There is also no indication that arms transfers, and thus influence, will increase.



#### E2: Technology-Sharing and Joint Production Agreements

**Current Influence: Unobserved** 

Future Influence: Unknown

- There is no publicly available information about Chinese attempts to cooperate with Burkina Faso in tech-sharing and joint production agreements.
- Projected Chinese influence via this instrument is unknown because of the lack of observed activities.



#### E3: Trade and Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors

**Current Influence: Medium** 

Future Influence: Increasing

- Economic exchange is important to the China-Burkina Faso relationship.
  - » China has prioritized economic and investment ties in West Africa.<sup>85</sup> It is Burkina Faso's largest import partner and fifth-largest export partner.<sup>86</sup>
- Although China and Burkina Faso have a significant trade in minerals, Chinese entities do not operate on a notable scale within the Burkinabé mining sector.
  - » In 2021, ores, slag, and ash accounted for 63.4 percent of Burkina Faso's exports to China, with zinc ore being its greatest overall export. <sup>87,88</sup> Chinese entities have also had some interest in Burkina Faso's gold mining sector. <sup>89,90</sup> These limited activities do not appear to have major strategic implications.
  - » Despite the Burkinabé-Chinese trade in minerals, no bilateral agreements about mining cooperation were identified. Moreover, Chinese companies do not maintain notable mining operations in Burkina Faso.
- Burkina Faso has indicated interest in nuclear power, and its former president met with a Chinese entity linked to Beijing's military nuclear activities. However, there is no clear evidence of Burkinabé-Chinese nuclear collaboration.
  - » In 2018, Kaboré visited the offices of Nuctech, a security equipment company with ties to the China National Nuclear Corporation (CNNC). CNNC "is the leading state-owned enterprise for China's civilian and military nuclear programs."
  - » In 2015, Burkina Faso signed a multilateral agreement to develop "an integrated West African regional nuclear power programme." 94
- Bilateral trade and cooperation in strategic commodities/sectors are expected to increase over the next three years.
  - » In 2023, the countries discussed reinvigorating their trade partnership.95
  - » In 2022, China removed tariffs on most goods from Burkina Faso. 96
  - » Between 2016 and 2021, Burkinabé exports of ores, slag, and ash to China increased by 962 percent. 97



## **CONCLUSIONS**

China's current M-DIME influence in Burkina Faso is assessed as Low. China's use of the Informational and Economic instruments of national power are the most important for its military influence in Burkina Faso, which reflects China's historical emphasis on spreading its ideology and spurring development in West Africa. Although China's narrative in Africa is highly critical of the United States, an overt, anti-U.S. influence campaign by China was not identified in Burkina Faso. Trade between China and Burkina Faso may not be directly harming U.S. economic interests. However, Chinese economic diplomacy serves Beijing's broader ambitions, which the 2022 National Security Strategy describes as damaging. Current Chinese influence activities in Burkina Faso are concentrated in areas that are not strictly military-related, like media, technology, and trade. Specific efforts include China's support for Burkinabé ICT projects and removal of tariffs on most goods from Burkina Faso. While not overtly militaristic, the 2022 U.S. National Security Strategy warns of China's manipulation of "its technological capacity," use of "economic power to coerce countries," and effort "to make the world more dependent on the PRC." use of "economic power to coerce countries," and effort on the PRC."

China's projected M-DIME influence in Burkina Faso is assessed as Steady over the next three years. The Informational and Economic instruments are likely to remain the principal levers of influence, again reflecting Beijing's traditional foreign policy priorities. Various factors leave Ouagadougou open to Beijing's influence as Burkina Faso and China enter their fifth year of diplomatic relations. These factors include Burkinabé political volatility, military governance, and economic need. Burkina Faso has a record of aligning with partners that can help address its domestic issues.<sup>101</sup> Thus, the United States has a clear, continued interest in countering China's overall influence in Burkina Faso as it seeks to defend democracy and maintain the current international order.<sup>102</sup> Chinese activities in non-military areas like media, technology, and trade are expected to remain strategically relevant. First, China's engagement with local media may yield greater public approval, with repercussions for U.S. interests; Burkinabés already increasingly prefer China's development model over that of the United States.<sup>103</sup> Second, China's removal of tariffs on most Burkinabé goods may strengthen the bilateral trade relationship, reinforcing China's economic model to the detriment of U.S. interests. 104 Yet, there are caveats to the projected growth of Chinese influence in other areas. For instance, China-backed ICT projects in Burkina Faso may face setbacks, and additional multilateral security pledges will not necessarily deepen Beijing's bilateral influence over Ouagadougou. Nevertheless, Chinese-Burkinabé engagement through these activities risks undermining U.S. development and counterterrorism activities in the Sahel.

- Oana Burcu and Eloïse Bertrand, "Explaining China's Latest Catch in Africa," The Diplomat, January 16, 2019, https://thediplomat.com/2019/01/explaining-chinaslatest-catch-in-africa/.
- 2 Oana Burcu and Eloïse Bertrand, "Latest Catch."
- 8 "Burkina Faso soldiers," Taiwan Today, April 10, 2012, https://taiwantoday.tw/news. php?unit=36,45&post=30409.
- 4 "President Blaise Compaore of Burkina Faso to attend the 103rd ROC National Day celebration," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of China (Taiwan), October 3, 2014, https://en.mofa.gov.tw/News\_Content. aspx?n=1329&s=32566.
- 5 Oana Burcu and Eloïse Bertrand, "Latest Catch."
- 6 Fatoumata Diallo, "Burkina Faso's Yoyo Diplomacy: Divorcing Taipei to Remarry Beijing," Institute for Security and Development Policy, June 8, 2018, https://isdp.eu/ burkina-fasos-yoyo-diplomacy-divorcing-taipei-remarrybeijing/.
- 7 "China accused of 'dollar diplomacy' as Taiwan loses second ally in a month," Agence France-Presse, May 24, 2018, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/ may/24/taiwan-criticises-china-after-burkina-faso-endsdiplomatic-relations.
- 8 Benjamin, "Good education promises bright future," China Military Online, October 26, 2020, http://eng.mod.gov.cn/xb/News\_213114/Features/4873268.html.
- 9 Gisela Grieger, "China's growing role as a security actor in Africa," European Parliamentary Research Service, October 2019, https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/ etudes/BRIE/2019/642232/EPRS\_BRI(2019)642232\_ EN.pdf.
- "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Zhao Lijian's Regular Press Conference on January 25, 2022," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, January 25, 2022, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/ xwfw\_665399/s2510\_665401/2511\_665403/202201/ t20220125\_10633436.html.
- "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Mao Ning's Regular Press Conference on October 8, 2022," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, October 8, 2022, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/xwfw\_665399/ s2510\_665401/202210/t20221008\_10779756.html.
- 12 Sandrine Nama and Joseph Sany, "Another Coup in the Sahel: Here's a Way to Halt This Cycle," United States Institute of Peace, October 20, 2022, https://www.usip. org/publications/2022/10/another-coup-sahel-heresway-halt-cycle.
- 13 Eric Olander, "China: How does it respond to coups around the world?," The Africa Report, February 1, 2022, https://www.theafricareport.com/172458/china-how-does-it-respond-to-coups-around-the-world/.
- Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, "SIPRI Military Expenditure Database," accessed July 25, 2023, https://milex.sipri.org/sipri.
- 15 The White House, "National Security Strategy."

- Stephanie Savell, "U.S. Security Assistance to Burkina Faso Laid the Groundwork for a Coup," Foreign Policy, February 3, 2022, https://foreignpolicy.com/2022/02/03/ burkina-faso-coup-us-security-assistance-terrorismmilitary/.
- 17 Ned Price, "On Ongoing Events in Burkina Faso," U.S. Department of State, January 24, 2022, https:// www.state.gov/on-ongoing-events-in-burkinafaso/#:~:text=We%20condemn%20these%20acts%20 and,led%20government%20and%20constitutional%20 order.
- 18 Ned Price, "The Situation in Burkina Faso," U.S. Department of State, October 1, 2022, https://www.state.gov/the-situation-in-burkina-faso/.
- 19 "Background Press Call on the U.S.-Africa Leaders Summit," The White House, December 8, 2022, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/pressbriefings/2022/12/08/background-press-call-on-the-u-safrica-leaders-summit/.
- 20 The White House, "National Security Strategy."
- 21 "Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China," U.S. Department of Defense, 2022, https://media.defense.gov/2022/ Nov/29/2003122279/-1/-1/1/2022-MILITARY-AND-SECURITY-DEVELOPMENTS-INVOLVING-THE-PEOPLES-REPUBLIC-OF-CHINA.PDF.
- 22 The White House, "National Security Strategy."
- 23 "2022 National Defense Strategy of the United States of America," U.S. Department of Defense, 2022, https:// media.defense.gov/2022/Oct/27/2003103845/-1/-1/1/2022-NATIONAL-DEFENSE-STRATEGY-NPR-MDR.PDF
- 24 CIA Factbook, "Burkina Faso." August 2023. https://www.cia.gov/the-world-factbook/countries/burkina-faso/
- 25 CIA Factbook, "Burkina Faso." August 2023. https://www.cia.gov/the-world-factbook/countries/burkina-faso/
- 26 Wikipedia, "Apollinaire Joachim Kyélem de Tambèla." August 2023. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Apollinaire\_ Joachim\_Kyélem\_de\_Tambèla
- 27 Wikipedia, "Ibrahim Traoré." August 2023. https:// en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Ibrahim\_Traor%C3%A9
- 28 Wikipedia, "Burkina Faso Armed Forces." August 2023. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Burkina\_Faso\_Armed\_ Forces
- 29 Wikipedia, "Burkina Faso Armed Forces." August 2023. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Burkina\_Faso\_Armed\_ Forces
- 30 SIPRI Military Expenditure Database, "SIPRI Milex," August 2023. https://milex.sipri.org/sipri
- 31 "SIPRI Milex," SIPRI Military Expenditure Database.
- CIA Factbook, "Burkina Faso." August 2023. https://www.cia.gov/the-world-factbook/countries/burkina-faso/
- 33 CIA Factbook, "Burkina Faso." August 2023. https://www.cia.gov/the-world-factbook/countries/burkina-faso/Note: in 2022, the Burkina Faso Government announced a special recruitment for up to 6,000 additional soldiers

- to assist with its fight against terrorist groups operating in the country; it also put out a recruitment call for up to 100,000 VDF volunteers, and as of 2023 had an estimated 90,000 VDF personnel enrolled (the VDF's original recruited strength was 15,000).
- 34 Yan, "Xi holds talks with Burkina Faso's president," Xinhua, August 31, 2018, http://www.xinhuanet.com/ english/2018-08/31/c\_137434322.htm.
- 35 ZX, "China, Burkina Faso agree to open new chapter of bilateral friendly cooperation," Xinhua, August 31, 2018, http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-09/01/c\_137434550.htm.
- 36 "Xu Fei, Charge d'Affaires of the Chinese Embassy: "Our goal is not to stay in Africa like France or the former colonizers," Lefaso.net, November 19, 2019, https:// lefaso.net/spip.php?article93250. [source autotranslated]
- 37 Kenneth Allen, Phillip C. Saunders, and John Chen, "Chinese Military Diplomacy, 2003–2016: Trends and Implications," National Defense University, July 17, 2017, https://ndupress.ndu.edu/Media/News/Article/1249864/ chinese-military-diplomacy-20032016-trends-andimplications/.
- 38 Alpha Barry, "Tribune China-Burkina: All on the Road to Beijing," Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Regional Cooperation and Burkinabe Abroad, March 17, 2019, https://www.mae.gov.bf [source auto-translated]
- 39 Samir Bhattacharya, "China's Great Game in the Sahel," Vivekananda International Foundation, published October 12, 2022, https://www.vifindia.org/article/2022/ china-s-great-game-in-the-sahel.
- 40 "China-Africa relations: Beijing's ambassador to Burkina Faso works to make up ground on delayed projects," South China Morning Post, July 25, 2022, https://www. yahoo.com/video/china-africa-relations-beijingsambassador-093000339.html
- 41 Benjamin, "Good education."
- 42 Lefaso.net, "Xu Fei." [source auto-translated]
- 43 "Burkina Faso-China: Minister Alpha Barry and the Chinese Vice-Minister of Foreign Affairs satisfied with their cooperation," Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Regional Cooperation and Burkinabe Abroad, published February 11, 2020, https://www.mae.gov.bf [source autotranslated]
- 44 Lu Hui, "In pics: Opening ceremony of 7th CISM Military World Games held in Wuhan," Xinhua, October 18, 2019, http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-10/18/c\_138482909\_39.htm
- 45 "Country Information," 2015 Gyeongbuk Mungyeong World Military Games Organizing Committee, captured by Wayback Machine on March 9, 2016, https://web.archive.org/web/20160309130458/http://www.korea2015mwg.org/biographies/nationsearch.
- 46 Algeria Press Service, "Algerian Chief-of-Staff Inaugurates 'Airborne Section 2022' International Military Competition," AL Defaiya, August 16, 2022, https://www.defaiya.com/news/Regional%20News/

- Algeria/2022/08/16/algerian-chief-of-staff-inaugurates-airborne-section-2022-international-military-competition.
- 47 "Troop and Police Contributors," United Nations Peacekeeping, May 31, 2023, https://peacekeeping.un.org/en/troop-and-police-contributors.
- 48 Hamza Mohamed, "Analysis: What's next for Mali after MINUSMA withdrawal?," Al Jazeera, July 3, 2023, https:// www.aljazeera.com/news/2023/7/3/what-next-for-maliafter-minusma-withdrawal.
- 49 Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Regional Cooperation and Burkinabé Abroad, "Burkina Faso-China."
- 50 "Lu Shan, Ambassador to Burkina Faso, was interviewed by Burkina Faso's mainstream media on Pelosi's visit to Taiwan," Embassy of the People's Republic of China to Burkina Faso, August 10, 2022, http://bf.china-embassy. gov.cn/zxyw/202101/t20210128\_5843601.htm. [source auto-translated]
- 51 Embassy of the People's Republic of China to Burkina Faso, "Ambassador Li Jian." [source auto-translated]
- 52 Embassy of the People's Republic of China to Burkina Faso, "Ambassador Li Jian." [source auto-translated]
- 53 "Sino-Burkinabè relations: Satisfactory results after six months of cooperation," Lefaso.net, December 11, 2018, https://lefaso.net/spip.php?article86787. [source autotranslated]
- Josephine Appiah-Nyamekye Sanny and Edem Selormey, "Africans welcome China's influence but maintain democratic aspirations," Afrobarometer, November 15, 2021, https://www.afrobarometer.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/ad489-pap3-africans\_welcome\_chinas\_influence\_maintain\_democratic\_aspirations-afrobarometer\_dispatch-15nov21.pdf
- 55 Sanny and Selormey, "Africans welcome."
- 56 "Confucius Institutes: 2021," AidData, 2021, https://bit. ly/43Xs4Z8.
- 57 Huang Zhiling, "10 new Confucius Institutes lift global total to 548, boosting ties," China Daily, December 5, 2018, https://global.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201812/05/ WS5c07239da310eff30328f182.html.
- 58 "The Nazi BONI University of Bobo-Dioulasso for a transfer of advanced technologies in partnership with Tiangong Univerity supported by the Confucius Foundation of the People's Republic of China," Nazi BONI University, April 4, 2022, https://www.univ-bobo.gov.bf

- 59 Guive Khan Mohammad, "The Chinese Presence in Burkina Faso: A Sino-African Cooperation from Below," Journal of Current Chinese Affairs 43, no. 1, (2014): 76, https://doi.org/10.1177/186810261404300104.
- "Burkina Faso: Huawei International launches construction works for national backbone project," Ecofin Agency, December 11, 2017, https://www.ecofinagency. com/telecom/1112-37829-burkina-faso-huaweiinternational-launches-construction-works-for-nationalbackbone-project.
- 61 "Burkinabe govt to build 800km of optical fiber and install 900 surveillance cameras," Ecofin Agency, July 13, 2021, https://www.ecofinagency.com/telecom/1307-42836-burkinabe-govt-to-build-800km-of-optical-fiberand-install-900-surveillance-cameras.
- 62 Ecofin Agency, "Burkinabe govt."
- 63 Eric Olander, "Burkina Faso Launches New Huawei-Powered Smart City Initiative Using Loan From the China Exim Bank," China Global South Project, July 15, 2021, https://chinaglobalsouth.com/2021/07/15/burkina-fasolaunches-new-huawei-powered-smart-city-initiativeusing-loan-from-the-china-exim-bank/.
- 64 "Burkina Faso/Fight against urban delinquency: Maxime Koné launches the SMART Burkina project," Jumelages & Partenariats, July 12, 2021, https://jumelages-partenariats.com/home/en/actualites.php?n=12052.
- 65 "Forum on China-Africa Cooperation Beijing Action Plan (2019-2021)," Forum on China-Africa Cooperation, September 12, 2018, http://www.focac.org/eng/zywx\_1/ zywj/201809/t20180912\_7933578.htm.
- 66 "Forum on China-Africa Cooperation Dakar Action Plan (2022-2024)," Forum on China-Africa Cooperation, November 30, 2021, http://www.focac.org/eng/zywx\_1/zywj/202201/t20220124\_10632444.htm.
- 67 Forum on China-Africa Cooperation, "Beijing Action Plan."
- 68 Ecofin Agency, "Burkinabe govt."
- 69 Bayes, China's growing security role.
- 70 Huaxia, "China supports stable financing for G5 Sahel Joint Force, envoy says," Xinhua, November 13, 2021, http://www.news.cn/english/2021-11/13/c\_1310307828. htm.
- 71 Gisela Grieger, "China's growing role."
- 72 Bayes, China's growing security role.
- 73 "Fatalities," United Nations Peacekeeping, April 30, 2023, https://peacekeeping.un.org/en/fatalities.
- 74 "China-Africa Cooperation Vision 2035," Ministry of Commerce of China, December 10, 2021, http://www.focac.org/eng/zywx\_1/zywj/202201/t20220124\_10632442.htm.
- 75 Forum on China-Africa Cooperation, "Dakar Action Plan."
- 76 "Dakar Declaration of the Eighth Ministerial Conference of the Forum on China-Africa Cooperation," Forum on China-Africa Cooperation, December 3, 2021, http://www.focac.org/eng/zywx\_1/zywj/202201/t20220124\_10632443.htm.
- 77 "China-Africa Cooperation Vision 2035," Ministry

- of Commerce of China, December 10, 2021, http://www.focac.org/eng/zywx\_1/zywj/202201/t20220124\_10632442.htm.
- 78 Ministry of Commerce of China, "China-Africa Cooperation Vision 2035."
- 79 Forum on China-Africa Cooperation, "Beijing Action Plan."
- 80 "Beijing Declaration-Toward an Even Stronger China-Africa Community with a Shared Future," The State Council of the People's Republic of China, September 5, 2018, https://english.www.gov.cn/archive/ministrydocument/201809/05/content\_WS5d3af6cbc6d08408f502295d.html.
- 81 "Report by State Councilor and Foreign Minister Wang Yi<br/>br> At the Eighth Ministerial Conference of the<br/>Forum on China-Africa Cooperation," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Indonesia, December 3, 2021, http://id.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/xwdt/202112/t20211203\_10461918.htm.
- 82 "Burkina Faso/China," Observatory of Economic Complexity, 2015, https://oec.world/en/profile/bilateral-country/bfa.
- 83 "Burkina Faso/China," Observatory of Economic Complexity, 2021, https://oec.world/en/profile/bilateralcountry/bfa.
- 84 "ECOWAS Convention on Small Arms and Light Weapons, Their Ammunition and Other Related Materials," Economic Community of West African States, June 14, 2006, https://www.sipri.org/sites/default/files/research/disarmament/dualuse/pdf-archive-att/pdfs/ecowas-convention-on-small-arms-and-light-weapons-their-ammunition-and-other-related-materials.pdf.
- 85 Sankalp Gurjar, "The Changing Contours of Great Power Politics in West Africa," Indian Council of World Affairs, April 10, 2023, https://www.icwa.in/show\_content.php?lang=1&level=1&ls\_id=9249&lid=6003.
- 86 "Burkina Faso," Observatory of Economic Complexity, 2021, https://oec.world/en/profile/country/bfa.
- 87 "Burkina Faso/China," Observatory of Economic Complexity, 2021, https://oec.world/en/profile/bilateralcountry/bfa/partner/chn?depthSelector=HS2Depth.
- 88 "Burkina Faso/China," Observatory of Economic Complexity, 2021, https://oec.world/en/profile/bilateral-country/bfa/partner/chn.
- 89 Guive Khan Mohammad, "The Chinese Presence in Burkina Faso: A Sino-African Cooperation from Below," Journal of Current Chinese Affairs 43, no. 1 (2014): 86, https://doi.org/10.1177/186810261404300104.
- 90 Tao Tao, "University of Geosciences graduates 'gold rush' in Africa," China Youth Daily, February 6, 2012, http://zqb.cyol.com/html/2012-02/06/ nw.D110000zgqnb\_20120206\_2-09.htm. [source autotranslated]

- 91 Roch Kabore (@rochkaborepf), "Working visit Thursday evening to the headquarters of the Chinese multinational Nutech," Twitter post, August 30, 2018, https://twitter.com/rochkaborepf/status/1035248145028984833. [source auto-translated]
- 92 Laurens Cerulus, "Meet the Huawei of airport security," POLITICO, February 11, 2020, https://www.politico.eu/ article/beijing-scanners-europe-nuctech/.
- 93 "China National Nuclear Corporation," Australian Strategic Policy Institute, February 8, 2022, https:// unitracker.aspi.org.au/universities/china-nationalnuclear-corporation/.
- 94 "Emerging Nuclear Energy Countries," World Nuclear Association, April 2023, https://world-nuclear.org/ information-library/country-profiles/others/emergingnuclear-energy-countries.aspx.

- 95 Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Regional Cooperation and Burkinabe Abroad, "Bilateral cooperation."
- 96 Zhang Jun, "Remarks by Ambassador Zhang Jun."
- 97 "Burkina Faso/China," Observatory of Economic Complexity, 2021 https://oec.world/en/profile/bilateral-country/bfa/partner.
- 98 Gurjar, "The Changing Contours."
- 99 The White House, "National Security Strategy."
- 100 The White House, "National Security Strategy."
- 101 Oana Burcu and Eloïse Bertrand, "Latest Catch."
- 102 The White House, "National Security Strategy."
- 103 Sanny and Selormey, "Africans welcome."
- 104 The White House, "National Security Strategy."

#### **Authors**

- a. **Mr. Lucas Winter** is Senior Analyst, Middle East/North Africa, at the Foreign Military Studies Office. He has an M.A. in International Relations from Johns Hopkins SAIS and was an Arabic Language Flagship Fellow in Damascus, Syria in 2006-2007.
- b. **Dr. Jason Warner** is Director of Research and Senior Analyst, Africa and Terrorism/Transnational Crime, at the Foreign Military Studies Office. He is the author of two books, and dozens of peer-reviewed articles and reports on African security and international affairs. He holds a Ph.D. from Harvard in African Studies.
- c. **Ms. Amelia Cheatham** holds an M.A. in International Affairs from Columbia University and a B.A. in Cultural Anthropology from Duke University. An aspiring security analyst, she previously worked for the Council on Foreign Relations and interned at the White House and the U.S. Agency for International Development

The Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO)
U.S. Army Training and Doctrine Command (TRADOC G-2)
Ft. Leavenworth, KS 66027

HTTPS://FMSO.TRADOC.ARMY.MIL

The Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO) at Fort Leavenworth, Kansas, is part of the US Army Training and Doctrine Command G-2, whose mission is to understand, describe, assess and deliver the conditions of the operational environment. For over 30 years, FMSO has conducted open-source research on foreign perspectives of the operational environment, emphasizing those topics that are understudied or unconsidered. FMSO's products are integral to critical thinking in the Army's leadership, analytic communities, and military education, and wherever there is a professional interest in what "they think they think."